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MINUTES
SCOTTISH COURT SERVICE BOARD MEETING  
MONDAY 26 AUGUST 2013, PARLIAMENT HOUSE, EDINBURGH
Present:
Rt Hon Lord Gill, Lord President (Chair)
Rt Hon Lord Carloway, Lord Justice Clerk 
Eric McQueen

Debbie Crosbie

Elizabeth Carmichael CBE 

Sheriff A Grant McCulloch

Robert Milligan QC

Sheriff Principal Alastair Dunlop QC 
Mark Higgins

Johan Findlay OBE JP
Tony McGrath 
Sheriff Iona McDonald

Also Attended: 
Stephen Coulter, Corporate Secretary, SCS 



Margaret Peattie, Secretariat Business Manager, SCS, (Minutes)
Apologies:
Hon Lord Bannatyne

1.
Minutes of the Meeting of 24 June 2013
1.1
The Minutes of the last meeting were approved as amended.  Paragraph 7.5 was revised to more accurately reflect the position on the Scottish Government’s plans for its Spending Review.
2.
Matters Arising

SCS Framework Document
2.1
The revisions approved by the Board in June had been submitted to the Scottish Government for consideration and the Executive would report the outcome at the October meeting.
Board Recruitment
2.2
The selection panel had approved the recruitment documentation.  Notices inviting applications had just been published and some early expressions of interest had been received. 
3.
Corporate Plan Delivery Report (SCS/Aug13/31)
3.1
 It was agreed that overall status of the project portfolio should remain at Green.
3.2
The top-line results from the recent court user survey showed an overall satisfaction rate of 89%, which was a six percentage point increase on the 2011 survey. Customer Service Excellence accreditation had also been achieved under the new 
corporate assessment arrangements and this was welcomed by the Board, which recognised that the good work done by staff was now being reflected in the positive response to the court user survey.
3.3
The release of incorrect data on criminal appeals in response to a Freedom of Information Request, which led to an article appearing in the press naming individual judges, was reported.  The Chief Executive had immediately issued a retraction to the press and wrote to those judges apologising for the error.  A public apology was published on the SCS website and new data will be provided to correct the error.  The Executive was reviewing its procedures to ensure that the system for validating information was robust and avoid this happening in the future. It would report to the Board in October.

4.
Finance Report 2012-13 (SCS/Aug13/32)

4.1
This paper reported on the first quarter of the current financial year.  Figures showed an underspend of £4.5m against budget profile but this was largely due to income generated from the sale of the former Justice of the Peace Court building in Glasgow and the delay between commissioning estates projects and them moving into expenditure.  Outturn figures for the next quarter were expected to fall back into profile as expenditure started to come through.
4.2
 The Board agreed to allocate £2.5m from the Reserve to fund prioritised backlog maintenance projects approved by the SCS Estates, Health & Safety, Fire and Security Committee and to create a fourth criminal trial court in Lawnmarket and provide a technology enabled criminal appeal court in Parliament House.  
4.3
As anticipated, the Scottish Government had initiated a limited spending review for 2014-15 and 2015-16 rather than undertake a full three-year review.  The Executive outlined its approach to financial planning and budgeting and would keep the Board informed on developments.
5.
Future Court Structures – Next Steps (SCS/Aug13/33)
5.1
The Board received a report on the Executive’s arrangements for implementing the Orders for court closures.  A national Transitional Arrangements Group (TAG) had been set up comprising representatives from SCS, the Crown Office and Procurator Fiscal Service and Police Scotland.  At local level, groups involving SCS staff, the judiciary, procurators fiscal, police, faculty, social work and Victim Support would meet to oversee and ensure the implementation of actions identified by the TAG.
6.
SCS Audit Committee (SCS/Aug13/34 and SCS/Aug13/35)
SCS Audit Committee – Annual Report to the SCS Board 2013
6.1
The Board received the Committee’s Annual Report, which reflected on its work over the audit year 2012-13 and set out its priorities for the year ahead.   The Committee had established the need for a workshop on risk and this was planned for early next year and would involve the SCS Board.  This workshop would be led by the Committee.  

6.2
At its last meeting the Committee had received reports from both Internal Audit and Audit Scotland on the SCS Annual Accounts for the year 2012-13.  No material issues had been reported.  Based on its oversight of audit activity and scrutiny of Auditors’ reports, the Committee recommended that the SCS Board approve the SCS Annual Report and Accounts 2012-13.
SCS Annual Report and Accounts 2013-14

6.3
Revisions to the narrative suggested at the last meeting had been incorporated. The Board accepted the Committee’s recommendation and approved the SCS Annual Report and Accounts 2012-13.  This document would now be submitted for design and preparation for publication before being laid before the Scottish Parliament towards the end of the year.
6.4
As in previous years, it was agreed that only a limited number of hard copies should be printed.  The document would be widely available on-line and published on the SCS website.
7.
Tribunal Reform Update 
7.1
The Executive reported that the project was progressing well.  A business case was being prepared and would be shared with the Board in October.  
7.2
The Scottish Government’s consultation would close on 18 September.  
8.
SCS Board – Performance Appraisal (SCS/Aug13/36)
8.1
Members’ responses on performance appraisal had been summarised in this report and the Board discussed the suggestions put forward at the last meeting.  It was agreed that there was a need to develop a standard induction programme for new members and the Executive would bring forward a draft outlining the information to be provided on appointment and proposals for induction activity to be undertaken thereafter.

8.2
More opportunities to engage with staff would be identified and it was agreed that the dates for staff events at the end of the year be circulated to the Board so that individual members may attend.  Informal workshop sessions would also be held after each Board meeting when Directors could highlight operational perspectives, discuss key issues and discrete areas of work, or follow up on implementation of strategic decisions made by the Board.  This would also allow more informal discussion to take place on a range of matters affecting the organisation and wider justice sector.
8.3
The Board also agreed to meet outwith Edinburgh once a year and tie this in with a Board development event to promote team working and sharing of knowledge and experience. 
8.4
An update on progress on these initiatives would be reported at the next meeting.
9.
Judicial Survey – Follow Up
9.1
The Board received a summary of the Executive’s response to the outcome of the last survey and progress made since the last report was submitted in May 2012.  It was agreed that the summary be revised and circulated to Board members for final approval before being published on the Judicial and SCS intranets.
10.
Any Other Business
Scottish Civil Justice Council

10.1
Following its establishment in June, the Scottish Civil Justice Council (SCJC) had held its first meeting.  It was proposed that the SCS Board and the SCJC should meet for an informal discussion and it was agreed that the Chief Executive would discuss this with the Chairman. 
11.
Papers for Scrutiny/Exception Reporting Only
11.1
The SCS Board Scorecard for the first quarter of 2013-14 and the SCS Board Tracker had been circulated for scrutiny.  There were no matters raised by exception.

12.
Date of Next Meeting
12.1
The next meeting would be held on Monday 21 October 2013 at 10 am in Parliament House, Edinburgh

13.
Informal Workshop Session
Visit to the Judicial Institute
13.1
Following the meeting, members of the Board visited the Judicial Institute to see this new facility.  The Director of the Judicial Institute, Sheriff Tom Welsh, and Deputy Director, Sheriff Alastair Duff summarised some of the courses provided and the materials used to deliver judicial training.  They also demonstrated the technology available in the Institute and how that was used to engage with those providing judicial training in other jurisdictions.  The Board thanked Sheriff Welsh and Sheriff Duff for providing a valuable insight into the important work being done by the Institute.
Civil Courts Reform
13.2
Craig McCorkindale, Director Civil Courts Reform, provided a summary of the significant programme of work being undertaken on the Making Justice Work 1 Project – Efficient and Effective Courts.

13.2
There were five tranches within the programme:

· Service Delivery

· Case Management

· Rule Making 

· Judicial Tiers
· Legislation
Members discussed the likely timeframe for delivering these and also when it was anticipated that the primary legislation would be passed by the Scottish Parliament.  The Scottish Civil Justice Council would have a major role in creating the platform for implementing the new legislation and a significant part of that would involve the re-writing of rules for civil court procedures.

13.3
One of the critical elements for delivering the reforms was ensuring that SCS has a robust IT enabling system that can support the modernisation of civil business.  Work was underway to review the current IT infrastructure to inform discussions on future requirements and ensure the robustness and quality of new systems.
13.4
The Board would have visibility through regular reports and submission of documents seeking approval or decision.  One of those would be the draft pricing strategy for civil business post reform, when it would be necessary to implement changes in the charging mechanism.

13.5
This session was welcomed by the Board as it demonstrated the scale and timeframe for delivering a substantial programme of work while maintaining business as usual in the civil courts.  
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